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	NORTH AREA PANEL

	

	

	Special Meeting held 20th March, 2007, at Stocksbridge High School, 

Shay House Lane, Stocksbridge

	

	
PRESENT:
	Councillors Trevor Bagshaw (Chair), David Baker, Alison Brelsford and Martin Brelsford.

	
	

	
	Representatives of Panel Partners:-

	
	Councillor Jack Clarkson
	-
	Stocksbridge Town Council

	
	
	
	

	
	City Council Officers:-
	
	

	
	Paul Gordon
	-
	Forward and Area Planning, Development Services, Sheffield City Council

	
	Matthew Rush
	-
	Area Action Officer

	
	Jason Dietsch
	-
	Committee Secretariat

	
	
	
	

	
	Approximately 50 members of the public, including representatives of Panel Partners, attended the meeting.

	
	

	………………..

	

	
	
	Action

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE FROM MEMBERS OF THE PANEL
	

	
	
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Kathleen Chadwick, Martin Davis, Patricia Fox, Alan Hooper and Vickie Priestley. 
	

	
	
	

	2.
	PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS
	

	
	
There were no public questions and petitions received by the Panel.
	

	
	
	

	3.
	SHEFFIELD DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK CORE STRATEGY - ADDITIONAL OPTIONS FOR HOLLIN BUSK
	

	
	
Following a request by Members of the Panel for a background report in relation to the Hollin Busk site, Paul Gordon, Forward and Area Planning, Development Services, Sheffield City Council, presented a report detailing the history of development of planning policy for the site and the background behind the Additional Options for the future of Hollin Busk that was being considered as part of the preparation of the Core Strategy for the Sheffield Development Framework.  Copies of the report had previously been circulated to Members of the Panel and were available for members of the public and Panel Partners at the Panel Meeting.
	

	
	
The Chair, Councillor Trevor Bagshaw, outlined the process in relation to the Sheffield Development Framework, which would replace the Unitary Development Plan and would set out policies for preferred land use in Sheffield.
	

	
	
Consultation had been undertaken with the public in relation to the Core Strategy for the Sheffield Development Framework (Emerging Options and Preferred Options).  Additional consultation was being undertaken until 30th March, 2007, in relation to Additional Options and as part of that consultation, members of the public had the opportunity to express their views in relation to the options for Hollin Busk and other proposals.
	

	
	
Members of the North Area sought assurance that the status of Hollin Busk as open space was secure as it had been for the duration of the Unitary Development Plan.  As part of the Additional Options, Council Officers considered that it was preferable to sustain existing arrangements in relation to the Hollin Busk site, whereby the site was protected as open space.
	

	
	
In both the Emerging Options and Preferred Options stages of consultation on the Sheffield Development Framework, the addition of Hollin Busk together with Holbrook Colliery and surplus green field housing land on the edge of the urban area East of Woodhouse and of part of Mosborough Village and Moor Valley to the Green Belt was put forward.
	

	
	
As outlined in the report now submitted, in considering Green Belt issues the Additional Options (AST 1) proposed a change in relation to the status of Hollin Busk from that outlined in the Preferred Options: "The green, open and rural character of green field land South of Stocksbridge at Hollin Busk will be safeguarded through protection as open space".
	

	
	
Planning Officers maintained that the strength of the Green Belt was its permanence and changes should be made to the Green Belt boundary only in exceptional circumstances, otherwise any review should be both strategic and comprehensive.  If changes were made to the Green Belt, this might open the remainder of the Green Belt boundary to challenge by developers.
	

	
	
The report submitted was further outlined by Paul Gordon who explained:-
	

	
	
	

	
	· The emergence of the draft Unitary Development Plan Policy for Hollin Busk.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The Entreprises Charlamand Development proposal submitted in December, 1989, (Planning Reference 89/03538/OUT).
	

	
	
	

	
	· Consideration of planning policy from the deposit version to the adopted Unitary Development Plan for Hollin Busk.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The present situation.
	

	
	
	

	
	
Members of the public and Members of the Panel asked questions and commented upon issues relating to the Hollin Busk site and responses were made as outlined below:-
	

	
	
	

	
	· A member of the public referred to the Core Strategy (Preferred Options) which had proposed Hollin Busk’s designation as part of the Green Belt and expressed concern that designation of the site as open space would not give it full protection from development.  In response, Paul Gordon stated that Hollin Busk was not typical of other sites designated as open space and it had been recognised by at least two Planning Inspectors (following public inquiries) that Hollin Busk carried out certain Green Belt functions.  However, if the site was added to the Green Belt it would potentially open the rest of the Green Belt in the City to challenge and it was therefore considered that the site should be protected as open space.
	

	
	
	

	
	· A Member of the Stocksbridge Forum stated that the Forum had not received a copy of the Additional Options for consultation and in response the Chair, Councillor Trevor Bagshaw, assured members of the public that Members had themselves been told that consultation would take place with those parties who had been part of the original consultation on the Development Framework.  Paul Gordon stated that he would ensure that a copy of the Additional Options was sent to the Forum.
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	· Responding to a question as to whether designation as open space made development less likely, Paul Gordon stated that there had been cases where open space had been developed.  Councillor Trevor Bagshaw added that during the period of the Unitary Development Plan, from 1998 the site had been designated as open space and any pressure for development had been resisted.  Any challenge to status of the site as open space would be dealt with on its merits.  Paul Gordon clarified that there were exceptional circumstances under which Green Belt could be developed, namely for agricultural activities, forestry, fishing, cemeteries and essential facilities for out door sport and leisure.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Councillor David Baker addressed the Panel and stated that he had been requested by Stocksbridge Town Council to represent their views in relation to Hollin Busk at meetings of the City Council in his role as Shadow Cabinet Member for Planning.  He stated that Hollin Busk could be designated as Green Belt, if there were considered to be exceptional circumstances.  The site had been missed off of the Unitary Development Plan in 1991 due to error and met every criteria in relation to designation as Green Belt, whilst it was attractive to developers and might be vulnerable if brown field sites were not made available.  The Bolsterstone Conservation Group had indicated that Hollin Busk could be made part of the Bolsterstone Conservation Area.  He stated that a strong recommendation could be made that Hollin Busk be designated Green Belt on the grounds of exceptional circumstances.
	

	
	
	

	
	· A member of the public asked for an explanation as to the ramifications of designating Hollin Busk as Green Belt for the remainder of the Green Belt around the City.  In response, Paul Gordon stated that there were a number of developers in the City who had land holdings within the Green Belt, who would argue that their land holdings should be considered for deletion from the Green Belt, given that Hollin Busk had been added to it. This would lead to an overall review of the Green Belt boundary and officers believed that there is no need to do this, as there was sufficient land within the existing urban area to provide for future development needs, without encroaching into the Green belt.  In relation to open space, there were a number of means by which the recreational value of a piece of land could be protected, namely the policies for the protection of open space (LR4); (LR5) the protection of the value of open space, whether that be ecological, archaeological etc; and (LR7) the protection of land for recreational use.
	

	
	
	

	
	· A member of the public stated that Hollin Busk could not be considered recreational land and did not necessarily fit criteria for designation as open space and Paul Gordon responded that, whilst the site did have certain Green Belt functions, it also fitted criteria in relation to open space and had informal recreational value.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Councillor Martin Brelsford stated that it should be accepted that the Hollin Busk site should originally have been designated Green Belt and that the City Council should be willing to defend challenges to the Green Belt from developers arising from such a designation.  He stated that every two to three years there was a challenge in relation to Hollin Busk which was an attractive site for housing development and there were good grounds for designating the site Green Belt.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The Panel were informed that as a former mining area there were likely to be a number of under mined areas on the Hollin Busk site.  The questioner stated that the City Council should enforce the protection of green areas and also expressed concern at the limited time remaining for consultation in relation to Additional Options.  In response, Councillor Trevor Bagshaw stated that consultation had been undertaken with the public and through the Town Council.  The Panel had requested background information in relation to the Hollin Busk site and the report now presented to the Panel was a result of a direct request by Members of the Area Panel.  The views of the Town Council and members of the public would be taken forward and there were likely to be other opportunities to contribute in terms of consultation, beyond the seven days now remaining.  Paul Gordon outlined the stages in relation to consultation on the Sheffield Development Framework and stated that if comments were received in relation to the Additional Options after the six week consultation period these comments could be held and carried forward to the next round of consultation.  Councillor Bagshaw underlined the fact that the report now being considered was a particularly comprehensive one and contained extensive detail compared to that in other documentation relating to the Sheffield Development Framework.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Councillor Alison Brelsford observed that the main argument for not designating Hollin Busk as Green Belt was that it opened up the remainder of the Green Belt to challenge and that this argument appeared weak and it might be perceived that Hollin Busk was to be sacrificed to the benefit of the remaining Green Belt.  Paul Gordon responded that the strength of the Green Belt was in its permanence and any changes to the Green Belt had to be made in exceptional circumstances, for example that there was not sufficient land within the City boundary to allow for its future development needs.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The infrastructure in the area could not support further housing development for example the capacity of roads and routes from Stocksbridge into the City.  Councillor Trevor Bagshaw responded that any development had to demonstrate a sustainable position in relation to housing, although planning rules did tend to be weighted towards development.
	

	
	
	

	
	· A comment was made in relation to communication with the public and particularly that the local community should have been better informed and more publicity should have surrounded this issue.  Concern was also expressed that, although the Planning Officer for the area was supportive, in future, this might not be the case if a different Planning Officer was assigned to the area and therefore it was important that land at Hollin Busk be designated Green Belt.  As part of the preferred options (PE1) the site was felt to have fulfilled many Green Belt functions and would not be required for development as long term housing sites as the City's requirements could be met almost entirely on brown field sites.  On this basis, the Hollin Busk site should continue to have been designated Green Belt.
	

	
	
	

	
	· In the Core Strategy, reference was made to Government policy of increasing the amount of Green Belt nationally and, in response, Paul Gordon stated that it was supported within the Additional Options that the site should be “green”, although a question remained as to whether the site would be protected either under Green Belt or open space criteria.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Comments in relation to the Additional Options could be made through the Council's website and there was facility on the website to comment upon particular parts of the document.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Some concern was expressed in relation to a perceived lack of information sharing by the City Council in relation to this and other issues and a member of the public pointed to the value of Stocksbridge Forum in imparting information.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Councillor Martin Brelsford indicated the strength of feeling in relation to the status of Hollin Busk and protection of the site and stated that he would encourage members of the public wishing to comment upon this matter to write to the Head of Planning at the City Council.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The report now submitted was considered to provide detail of exceptional circumstances upon which a case could be made to designate Hollin Busk as a Green Belt site.
	

	
	
	

	
	· In relation to mining, which had been prevalent in the area of Hollin Busk, a survey would be undertaken if a development on that area was proposed, although the issue of whether surveys were undertaken was outside the scope of the report submitted.
	

	
	
	

	
	· All comments from consultation on the Additional Options document would be included in the submission report to the Government Office and ultimately, if no agreement could be made in relation to the matter, a Public Inquiry might be held and a Planning Inspector would make a decision, which would be binding.
	

	
	
	

	
	· As part of the Sheffield Development Framework, strategic information was prepared at the same time as more detailed documents and detailed policies would not be ready until June, when Preferred Options would be considered.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Responding to Councillor Martin Brelsford, as to whether there was any instance, where a Local Authority had added a site to the Green Belt and had been subject to challenge from developers upon the remainder of the Green Belt, the Chair, Councillor Trevor Bagshaw advised the Panel that he would seek an answer to this question.
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	· If a developer wished to make a change to a site within the Green Belt they would need to do so within statutory planning processes.
	

	
	
	

	
	· In reference to a question concerning Green Belt in Grenoside, it had been recognised that there were errors in the previous demarcation of the Green Belt, which Government guidance stated, should be drawn in accordance with identifiable boundaries on the ground, such as a boundary wall.  In the case of Stephen Lane, Grenoside, it was proposed to correct such an error.
	

	
	
	

	
	
Councillor Trevor Bagshaw summarised by stating that there was a clear preference in the meeting to designate Hollin Busk as Green Belt and there was considerable uncertainty as to what protection would be available if the site was designated as open space.  Councillor David Baker was to pursue the argument on behalf of the Town Council in relation to this matter and particularly the case for exceptional circumstances in relation to Hollin Busk.  He encouraged members of the public to look at the information available on the Council's website, Council Offices and in the Library and to enter a written objection or comment upon the Additional Options relating to Hollin Busk.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	OTHER ADDITIONAL OPTIONS
	

	
	Paul Gordon reported in relation to other noteworthy Additional Options, which were of relevance to Stockbridge and Deepcar.


	

	
	Primary Health Centres
	

	
	
Primary Health Centres would be developed in local communities with the highest level of need or with changeable or growing need and Stocksbridge and Deepcar had been identified as areas in which additional health services would be provided, subject to funding and need on the grounds of large new housing developments.  Such provision would be funded by developers.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Concern was expressed by Councillor Martin Brelsford that parks and open spaces in the Stocksbridge and Deepcar area were also a priority and developers could only be asked to provide so much funding towards facilities.  Expecting developers to pay for Primary Health Centres might detract from their contribution to other amenities such as parks and open spaces through Section 106 planning gain and the Council needed to be able to enforce such agreements made with developers.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Councillor Trevor Bagshaw referred to proposed large scale changes in relation to planning gain and that the Council did not yet know the framework in relation to which it could collect monies from developers.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Reference was made to the development at the former Middlewood Hospital and that facilities promised to the community were not forthcoming, partly due to the extent to which agreements with developers were enforceable.
	

	
	
	

	
	Provision of Sufficient Education Facilities
	

	
	
Additional Option AH1 referred to sufficient modernised education facilities which, would include the expansion of schools where there was considered to be insufficient local space or demand arising from new developments and this would include Stocksbridge and Deepcar and would also be funded by developers.
	

	
	
It was agreed that the draft minutes of this meeting be circulated at the earliest opportunity, including to Stocksbridge Town Council and Stocksbridge Library.


	*Action

	5.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
The next meeting of the Area Panel would take place on Wednesday, 18th April, 2007, at Deepcar Community Centre, starting at 6.30 p.m.
	

	
	
	


